MINUTES of the MILTON PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING 
of MARCH 14, 2023 @ 7:00pm 
1. Call to Order by Virginia Feigles-Kaar @ 7:02 pm

2. Roll Call: ___ V. FEIGLES – KAAR,  ___D. PFEIL,  ___T. SHAW,  ___C. SWARTZ,  ___J. BALDWIN,  ___R. SPECHT, 

_____ E. MCDOWELL, and ___Zoning Officer Doug Diehl
3. Pledge of Allegiance was Said.
4. Approval of Minutes from the JANUARY 10, 2022, Meeting:
Motion to approve as submitted by Dick Specht & 2nd by Charles Swartz.  Motion passed.
5. Public Comments: None.
6. Communications and Bills: None.
7. Report of Officers: None.
       8.    OLD BUSINESS: PC-2022-01
A REQUESTED REVIEW of the revised Zoning Ordinance which includes Ordinance # 1236 Article 6 Floodplain Management, along with several updates. The updated zoning map will be a separate submission at a later date.

It was discovered that several houses along 1st Street are in the Manufacturing District. I have revised the zoning map to reflect adding them to the R-2 Zoning District. Also, additions of wind and solar generation being added to the Ordinance.
              Planning Commission questions: Virginia: Where are we at on this Doug? Doug Diehl: I’m requesting to table this.
9.    Decision on the proposal of Item # 8:

Motion to table until another meeting by Dale Pfeil & 2nd by James Baldwin. Motion passed.
       10.
NEW BUSINESS: PC-2023-01
A review for a recommendation to Borough Council for the proposed Subdivision Plan by the Venture Group, LLC. 

Virginia welcomed Gerald & Bond back to the Planning Commission. Bond Reinhart and Gerald Stauffer presented the subdivision plan and showed the plan to the audience. Bond asked for questions.

John White 119 Briarcliff Ct: Where is the access to the lots? Bond: From Golf Course Rd and Red Hill Rd onto private driveways for each lot.

Dick Specht: Are all driveways private & privately owned?  Is there a figure on how many cars can be on a lot? Bond: Yes, all driveways are private and owned by that individual lot owner. There is no figure as to the number of cars that can be on a lot. The garage is a 2 car and what else fits is up to the lot owner.

Anne Chiccino 109 Woodsedge Dr: Driveways off what roads? Bond: Redhill and Golf Course. Anne: We have two accesses only onto Golf Course Rd. Aren’t all the driveways going to cause a problem when everyone tries to leave? Isn’t that a dangerous situation? Bond: I have reviewed each lot for driveways per the Borough Ordinance and use PENNDOT standards to review them too. Dale Pfeil: Anne, not everyone will leave at the same time. Doug Diehl: If that is the case then the First Baptist Church with people leaving the service should be a traffic issue and nothing has occurred there as I recall.

Anne: How wide are the driveways and where do they park their overflow? I bet they will park on our area. Bond: The driveways are 24’ wide and are within the Borough requirements. The overflow is on their own lot. 

Dennis Waldron 26 Crestview Dr: Are all utilities to be underground? Bond: Yes
Bill Herbst 144 Briarcliff Ct: Where are the accesses again? Does this comply with the Borough? Bond shows him the plan and says yes, they do. Bill: Are the lots level? Bond: No, not all are level.

Bart Reichard Jr 120 Briarcliff Ct: How is the stormwater handled? We have big basins. Where are they? Bond: The stormwater is handled on each lot and the downspouts drain into a 6’ deep sump pit. The driveways will flow the water off to the sides except for the end which will be onto the road. Bart: Won’t all the driveways cause an issue for the road? Bond: No. Bart: Do they have to get driveway permits? Bond: Each lot owner handles their own with the Borough. Doug: Yes, they will get them from me. 

Jeff Robol: How many lots were originally planned? Bond & Gerald: 93. Jeff: And how many are you proposing? Bond: 32. Jeff: Wow big difference especially when you look at it from a tax base. Jeff: This is just the last tax base growth for Milton and the difference between 93 and 32 is the loss of tax revenue that is possible.
Gerald: The reality is that this property has been up for sale for a long time and basically no tax revenue has been made except for whatever is paid on vacant farmland. I am proposing 32 lots.

Bart: What about the stormwater that is going into the stream and goes to our basin. Won’t that make a difference? Bond: The stream does not go to your basin. Doug: Your basin receives the stormwater off your streets, impervious and residual from your lots, not from the stream.

Jeff: Who maintains the lots until they are sold? Right now, the area by Golf Course is being used as a dump for trash and concrete and brush. Doug: I wasn’t aware of the trash or brush. I made Brad aware that he and anyone else can only put clean fill there. Concrete is clean fill. Jeff: Well, there have been several people dumping stuff there. Who is responsible for that now? Doug: The HOA. The HOA is to take care of all properties until developed. I did not require cutting the grass there because it is not developed. I know that Brad was putting fill there to be used later for that side of the road’s lots. Requiring the HOA to cut and clean up that area would drain your HOA accounts. Brad came to the Borough years ago to get the pavilion removed so that the HOA would not have to pay for the upkeep for years to come. Tot lots were combined to save money. No one will use it per Brad and Pat. The Borough listened and removed the requirement and the HOA agreed to keep the public area for sports type fields just to be easily mowed.

Doug:  There has been revisions to lessen the burden but now with this happening and the land being sold, Briarcliff HOA is left all alone. How that is dealt with is a legal issue.
Denis: But who is responsible for that land? Doug: Ultimately John Fogarty I suppose since he owns it still. He was receiving about $7,000.00 per each lot sold by Brad because John held the land as a bank for Brad. Now since Brad is gone it reverts to John. I contact Pat about any issues because I was told the HOA must deal with it and then go back to John. It’s a legal mess and somehow John will need to get the Phase 2 land released from Rolling Ridge. Again, I call Pat and she deals with any issue.

Virginia: You know, I have worked with a lot of people, but I’m going to tell you that Mr. Stauffer has been transparent and upfront with all of us from the beginning. He brought a sketch plan in with 14 lots, then revised it to 17, or something like that. He never said or implied that he was building anything, including roads. In fact, he said that if he had to build roads then he was done. He doesn’t have the funds for the 7 million dollars for the infrastructure. He is simply proposing to purchase the land and subdivide 59 acres into building lots the best way he can. He has spent a lot of his own money to plan this and preparing plans, surveying, etc., and time. I can tell you that in my day job I work with development plans and the last job was for 62 acres and it was 7 million so 59 acres is probably very similar and if he says it’s a 7-million-dollar cost then I believe him. Doug: The other investors we worked with all came to the same conclusion and backed out. In fact, Mr. Fisher told me that after he, his daughter, and his other investors reviewed all the plans for several weeks crunching numbers and at the end of the 7-million-dollar investment for the infrastructure and the 8 year build out he would only make $440,000.00 on the project which is far less that investing the money and taking the interest while doing nothing. I have had the investors speak with Acrow Bridges/Milton Steel about cost sharing on the bridge since Acrow was wanting to build a model bridge. Acrow said it would benefit both and contacted the investors. I did not get into the middle of financing or cost sharing but I must believe from what I was told by Acrow and the investors they would work together. Now Acrow is moving ahead with a bridge down on their property.
Bart: Why doesn’t the Borough and MRSA look at grants for the pump station? There just must be something out there to help pay for the infrastructure. Dale: That is up to the MRSA since the Borough has nothing to do with the sewer. Virginia: That is not a Borough issue to look for funding for a private developer. Bart: I just thought that something should be done to lessen to costs. My taxes crunch me enough since I moved back from Turbot Township. Doug: Bond can verify that the PAWC American Water Company had upgraded their pump station (by Stahlnecker’s) years ago due to low pressure for Wilson Circle. I was told that it was upgraded to meet the required water supply for the future Phase 2 of Rolling Ridge, so they didn’t need to upgrade twice. Bond: Yes, that’s true.
Jeff: So, are there restrictions? Anne: What are they? Doug: I will read the proposed restrictions that we are not enforcing from a Borough standpoint. Doug read the restrictions. 

Charles Burkhart 133 Woodsedge Dr: What about sidewalks? Does this plan meet the Borough Ordinance with the flag lots? Which way are the houses facing? What about streets, access, etc., does it meet the Borough Ordinance? If there are sidewalks, where do they go. If to us, then they will use our walking areas and paths.
Doug: Yes, it meets the Ordinance, and the Ordinance is silent on flag lots. The houses to the rear can face front or back. Sidewalks are required. Charles: Well, it seems to me that there is a great potential for accidents due to all the driveways that will be using Red Hill & Golf Course. Bond: That’s what we look at.    

Doug: Again, Mr. Stauffer has been transparent and meet with the Board Members of the HOAs in October.
Virginia:  Yes, Mr. Stauffer met with them and some of us and discussed a lot of concerns and he requested a list of restrictions you all live with. Doug read what Mr. Stauffer is willing to add to the deeds. 

· Virginia and James Baldwin: If enforcement of the restrictions placed upon the land is an issue, I suppose that the Rolling Ridge HOA could purchase a lot and then enforce the restrictions by civil proceedings as a lot owner. So just purchase a lot.

Doug: If there are no further questions then you all need to know that we cannot entertain a motion on the plan until the property line dispute between the Borough and Turbot Township is resolved, and that the true location of the lots is known to be in which municipality. Virginia: Well, we can add a condition that Council approves the plan after the boundary line dispute is resolved.

Bond: Turbot Township is meeting tonight and has agreed to allowing the Borough Zoning to rule on any portions of any lot deemed to be Turbot Township.

Bill: So, this is a done deal?
Doug: No, you all have the right to show up at the Borough Council on the night the plan is presented to them and voice your concerns. They will listen. Virginia: That is your job as residents to take part in your community and voice your opinion at then Council meeting.
Bart: So, what is the percentage of times that the Borough Council went against your recommendations?

Dale: They have disagreed several times. Virginia: They have done it several times. Doug: An example is that the Commission was tasked to figure out what other Uses could be permitted by Special Exception or by Conditional Use Hearing Approval? So, the Commission produced several Uses and not all Uses were agreed with. I cannot give you a percentage as each item before the Commission is different for another. You are asking to compare apples with pears and oranges. One that is usually always approved is a land development plan that has met all the conditions and requirements from the Federal, State, and Local Agencies, including DEP, NC Conservation District, NC Planning, and HRG our Review Engineering Firm. We make sure everything is met before is goes to a Council vote so there are no issues and all boxes have been checked. We learned from the past issues. The Council still asks questions and reviews at the plan prior to a vote. Two of the commission members here tonight set on Council and can openly discuss anything that has come before the Commission and freely give their opinions based upon what they learned during the Commission review.  

11.  Decision on the proposal of Item # 10:

Dale: If there are no further questions then I make a motion to recommend the Borough Council reviews and approves the subdivision plan with the condition that the question of the boundary location between the Borough and Turbot Township gets resolved and is shown on the plan, so the true location is known for the development. Eric McDowell seconds. Motion passed. 

       12.  Anything else to come before the Planning Commission: Nothing.
       13.  Motion to adjourn by Dale Pfeil & 2nd by Charles Swartz. 

              Motion passed. 
